Meeting Minutes

NCERA197

Agricultural Safety and Health Research and Extension Coordinating Committee

April 24-25, 2007
CSREES Building -- Washington, DC
Attendees: Dennis Murphy – Chair (Penn State); Marshall Martin – Administrative Advisor (Purdue); Brad Rein (CSREES NPL); Karen Hunter (CSREES NPL); Bob Aherin (Illinois); Bill Field (Purdue); Dee Jepsen (April 24 only) (Ohio State); John Myers (CDC-NIOSH); Larry Olsen (Michigan State); Mark Purschwitz (Kentucky); Charles Schwab (Iowa State), John Slocombe (Kansas State)

Administrative business

The meeting was called to order at 1 p.m. on April 24 by chair Dennis Murphy with a welcome and participants introduced themselves.  No changes were made to the agenda.
Murphy was elected chair for two more years, term starting at the end of this meeting.  Mark Purschwitz was elected secretary for two years, official term normally starting at the end of this meeting but with the understanding that it would include this meeting as well.
Marshall Martin discussed the NIMSS participant list and said any updates must come from people’s Experiment Stations.  He passed the list around and asked people to verify that it was current.  He complimented the committee and its work.  He handed out a letter from Chris Hamilton of the NCR main office addressed to committee members that represented the results of the mid-term review.  NCERA197 was approved to continue for its remaining project period. (the letter had been sent to everyone on the committee).
Minutes of the April 11-12, 2007, meeting were handed out, with the reminder that all minutes are posted on the NIMSS web site.
White Paper

Murphy went over updates to the white paper.  There was nothing added on transportation, horse-drawn, transportation of workers, or rural/urban interface.  Quite a bit on the high-speed tractor section.  Murphy passed out a draft agenda for the June 26, 2008, NIFS Professional Improvement workshop at the Lancaster meeting.  Discussion.  Bob Aherin reported the Great Plains Center at the University of Iowa was proposing a two-day conference in March 2009 in the Quad Cities on policy issues on agricultural equipment on public roads.  Bill Field reported on focus groups he held in Indiana which included participants from diverse groups and the production of a 12-minute video called “Sharing the Road” which was recently mailed out to many.  It was intended to be generic for use anywhere in the U.S.  Indiana Farm Bureau and Purdue have both released the video, in different packaging, and Farm Bureau is also producing brochures.  He said they are also pilot testing billboards on I-65.  There was discussion on gathering input at the proposed NIFS workshop and also on the purpose of the white paper itself.
The group went over the white paper broadly, and then section by section.  The comment was made that we need to be careful about opinions vs. facts.  Field pointed out we need to be sure we know what the data mentioned in the paper on “farm vehicles”  actually includes – does it include farm trucks as well as agricultural equipment?  There was discussion on the table of state farm vehicle codes and the difficulty of creating a new table.  There was discussion on referencing studies/tables/papers, e.g., the section written by Murray Madsen on lighting and marking history, or the paper on requirements for driver’s licenses or training for operation of agricultural equipment on roads.  There was discussion on statements about tractor design, and the need to be careful and couch the text in terms of issues and research needs.
John Myers gave an update on what he found on transportation of workers – not much out there, lots anecdotal, not really research, often related to liability.  There is a knowledge/research gap.  He is working on a section, has some written; Field said that case law should be examined.  There was discussion about what to include in this section, such as transportation of migrant workers in vans, etc., compared to people riding on agricultural equipment, e.g., on tractors, wagons, etc.  It was decided to focus on people being transported on agricultural equipment, with a mention of issues involving transport of migrants in vans, etc.
Following a break, Chuck Schwab gave an update on the rural/urban interface.  He said there was not much there, and the section would be more of a discussion of issues that need to be addressed, the voids in information.  Discussion.  Field gave an example of an issue: of how paving of roads means higher speeds and more people on those roads.

John Slocombe gave an update on the rural transportation environment, and said he discussed it with the Kansas State University Transportation Center.  He passed out a two-page handout describing its work.  Field suggested checking with the rural road research program at Cornell.  It was decided that there was so much overlap between urban/rural interface and rural transportation environment that the two groups would be combined.

A question was raised if horse-drawn equipment belongs in the white paper or under a different committee priority.  It was decided it did not merit a separate section.  Field mentioned other topics like spills on roads, overhead power lines, anhydrous and other hazardous materials, public relations issues with the public, etc.  He will write a section mentioning these various issues.
There was discussion on how to proceed.  It was decided that in Day 2 of the meeting we would come up with an executive summary with observations and recommendations, and do away with the proposed section on “What has been done to alleviate these problems?”
The meeting broke for the day at 5:00 p.m.

The meeting resumed at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, April 25.  Same attendance minus Dee Jepsen.

There was discussion about recommendations.  The recommendations from the High Speed Tractor group were passed out.  More discussion on long-term vs. short-term recommendations; it was decided to include long-term recommendations and ideas as well as short-term.

Murphy led a detailed discussion of the paper section by section, looking at needs in research, policy, standards, and outreach, for each.

Introduction

Research, policy:  Better data on crashes, methods for reporting, describing crashes.

Federal and State Regulations

Subsection on Uniform Vehicle Code and Lighting and Marking of Agricultural Equipment
Policy:  A model motor vehicle code for agricultural equipment that states can adopt in the short term.  In the long term, need to develop and adopt a national code, so as to have uniformity across the nation.  There was discussion of the exclusion of agriculture from many traffic and road restrictions.

Standards:  Continual review and adoption (into standards) of newer technologies.
Research:  A consistent source of funding for research for agricultural equipment on public roads, to address issues such the aging general motoring public and how that might affect the need for larger lights, etc.

Subsection on state vehicle codes

Outreach:  Outreach programs that address traffic issues, road environments, best practices, exclusion of agriculture from many traffic and roadway restrictions.

Policy:  Addressing exclusion of agriculture from many traffic and roadway restrictions.

Subsection on SMV emblem

Research:  Reassessment of the current design of the SMV emblem.  Research into the effectiveness and public understanding of the SIS (Speed Identification Symbol) emblem.
Policy:  Stricter enforcement of SMV misuse.  Putting purpose and use of SMV emblem into state driver’s license manuals and driver’s education programs.

Standards:  Better representation from the research community and end-users, a better connection to research.

Subsection on licensed drivers

Policy:  Policy on qualifications, training, etc., of operators of agricultural equipment on public roads, irrespective of age

Research:  Effectiveness of graduated licensing for youth to operate agricultural equipment on public roads, including conventional tractors, high-speed tractors, self-propelled equipment, etc.

High Speed Tractors
See handout of recommendations from the high speed tractors working group, which is divided into research, standards, policy, outreach.

Rural/Urban Interface and Transportation Environment
Sections combined per yesterday’s discussion.

Research:  Explore issues regarding transportation of agricultural hazardous materials.  Explore economic issues/costs of heavy loads from agricultural use of public roads.  Study signage needs in “ruralpolitan” areas (rural roads used heavily by commuters, rural landowners, and other people who may be new to rural areas.)

Other

Myers asked if anyone had suggestions for statements about extra riders on equipment.   Based on the previous day’s discussion, it was decided to change the name of the “transportation of workers” section to “extra riders on equipment.”  It was suggested that a policy need was to examine either forbidding or limiting extra riders on agricultural equipment on public roads.
NIFS Professional Improvement Workshop

By June 9 we want to be able to send out the draft white paper to NIFS workshop registrants.  Thus new material and comments are due to Murphy by May 9, if not sooner; he will try to develop “draft 2” in a week’s time, send it back to us, and all final comments must be back to Murphy by May 23.  
The workshop outline handed out the previous day was discussed, including who will attend, collecting systematic data on attendees, and the need to promote attendance by people with experience, people who normally might not attend because they assume the workshop is for people who are new to the field.  There was also discussion on the content and organization of the workshop, the purpose of PI workshops in general, how this fits the NIFS goals for these workshops, and desired outcomes.  It was decided that Aherin will put together a packet of information for attendees, including copies of papers, the Purdue DVD, etc.  Committee members should send him ideas for the packet.
Following a break, a new agenda was developed for the workshop as follows:

8:00 a.m. – 10:00. a.m.
Presentations (see below for more detail)
10:00 – 10:20


Break

10:20 – 11:00


Breakout sessions

11:00 – 11:30


Reports from breakout sessions

11:30 – 12:00 noon

Wrapup

Discussion about purpose of breakout sessions.  It was decided to give each session a set of, say, three questions, the group selects one to work on.  Example:  What are the implications of high speed tractors? Overweight equipment?  Etc.
Murphy will work on an announcement to potential registrants to attract people with experience and interest.  He will also work on draft questions for the breakouts.
Presentations will be made as follows (order to be determined):

Aherin:

Introduction, overall moderator

Jepsen:


High speed tractors

Murray Madsen:
Lighting and Marking
Myers:


Extra Riders

Field:
Things we do not know much about, including the rural/urban interface and transportation environment

There was discussion of the purpose of collecting reports and data on research and Extension activities, which would involve any work related to this committee activity (the 12 priorities set forth in the initial “National Agenda for Action” document.)  We will eventually develop a report form for use by members of this committee for this specific current topic (operation of agricultural equipment on public roads) to collect our own activities.
There was discussion of plans and issues relative to the publication and distribution of the white paper, what graphics to include, the format, etc.  We need to be thinking about it; no decisions made.

Conference call scheduled:  A committee conference call is scheduled for Monday, September 8, at 3:00 Eastern Time, for 90 minutes.  Aherin will set it up.  People should contact Murphy if they will not be available.
Reports

NIOSH: John Myers

The Agriculture-Forestry-Fishing Sector has its draft national agenda (strategic and intermediate goals and activities) on its public website, people should comment.  Additional items may appear on the website, may be tangentially related to agriculture; he recommended checking the website monthly.  Comments will be examined at the NORA meeting in July in Denver.  NIOSH will seek public comment data collection needs for all on-farm child injury (this is not necessarily occupational injury). See: http://www.cdc.gov/niosh/NORA/comment/public/AgForFishDraftMar2008/
There was discussion of the NIOSH-NASS 2006 phone survey.  A four-page fact sheet was issued by NASS in January 2008.  Committee members were urged to read it and comment back to Myers.  (Secretary’s note:  I located two web addresses for the report.)
http://www.usda.gov/nass/PUBS/TODAYRPT/fmrhss08.pdf
http://usda.mannlib.cornell.edu/MannUsda/viewDocumentInfo.do?documentID=1764
USDA-CSREES:  Brad Rein

A youth farm safety and education certification program RFA is out with a May 1 deadline.  Proposals for underserved populations are emphasized.
Field is hosting a meeting of the Purdue HOSTA (Hazardous Occupations Safety Training in Agriculture) project advisory group next week.  He distributed a DVD with the “Gearing Up for Safety” program leader’s guide and said the DVD has instructions for obtaining one copy of the student instructional DVD.  The project will include a program assessment tool to use to evaluate any program to see if it meets USDOL requirements.  It will also include information on instructor standards.

There is a congressional mandate in the 2008 USDA appropriations bill for USDOL and USDA to develop a plan to address injuries and fatalities in minors working in agriculture.

Rein is moderating a session at NIFS of a panel to discuss HOSTA, specifically the certification part of youth farm safety education.
There was discussion of the USDA farm safety listserve.  Rein is keeping it up, and anyone can be on it, since it is no longer restricted to official farm safety contacts at the universities.  It was pointed out that some states need names to whom someone from that state can be referred.

Agricultural Safety and Health Council of America (ASHCA):  Murphy
This represents an effort by farm and agriculturally-related organizations to promote agricultural safety and health themselves.  Murphy and Glen Hetzel are the two academic members of the Board of Directors.  Some administrative services have been contracted for with the National Farm Medicine Center in Marshfield.  William Nelson of Central Harvest States Foundation chairs the Board.  The group is trying to figure out exactly what they want to do, such as make policy recommendations or communicate with constituents on issues.
Final Comments and Wrapup

Martin thanked the group and complimented the Committee on its activity. He said the Committee needs to think about positioning itself and what direction to take after wrapping up this white paper.

The Secretary was advised to work with the North Central Region Directors Office in Madison (WI) to get the minutes posted on the NIMSS website.  There was discussion of the participant list and the need to keep it updated.

The Annual Report of this Committee is due in May; Martin said the key thing now is getting the minutes done.

It was decided to finish the white paper by the end of calendar year 2008, which would mean getting together for a face-to-face meeting in November.

Meeting scheduled:  The next meeting is scheduled for 1:00 p.m. on Wednesday, November 19, though 12:00 noon on Thursday, November 20, again at the CSREES building in Washington.  Rein was thanked for hosting the group.
The meeting adjourned at noon.

Respectfully submitted,

Mark Purschwitz, secretary
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